

Strategies of Surveillance:

The Israeli Gaze

Elia Zureik

As a feature of power, surveillance in everyday life is involved in the constitution of subjectivities at the level of desire, fear, security, trust, and risk – all of which ultimately impact human dignity and individual autonomy. It is broadly accepted that surveillance refers to “the focused, systematic and routine attention to personal details for purposes of influence, management, protection or direction.”¹ The assumption underlying this view of surveillance is that organizations, be they public or private, are engaged foremost in the collection of data for the sake of population management, national security, and financial transactions, among other objectives. In the process, however, there is the danger of privacy violations. Most commentators agree that surveillance implies intrusiveness into one’s private domain and, indeed, personal autonomy and dignity.

Though privacy and surveillance are usually considered nemeses, philosopher Lucas Introna argues that they are co-constitutive of each other. Moreover, privacy is a requisite to autonomy, for “without privacy there would be no self.”² Greater privacy requires greater trust, but, paradoxically, surveillance is required to produce trust.³ The contingent relationship between surveillance, trust, privacy, and risk must be underscored. Privacy laws are essential to regulating the protection of personal information and safeguarding against state and other forms of intrusion. These matters become especially problematic in conflict zones where security and risk are correlated in a particular way. In times of ethnic conflicts, governments are able to rule by capitalizing on citizens’ fear, and surveillance of all kinds in everyday life is promoted as necessary to reducing fear and risk. Paradoxically, however, intensive surveillance is shown to correlate with feelings of paranoia and psychosis.⁴ As Spurgeon Thompson states, paranoia “is the

inevitable result of living with intensive state surveillance.”⁵

Immediately after the attack of 11 September 2001, fear for personal and national security figured prominently in the debate about the “war on terror.” In fact, according to public opinion data in the West, to question the introduction of intrusive surveillance techniques as a deterrent to terrorism was tantamount to compromising state security.⁶ In time, the public has moved away from unquestioning acceptance of limitations on personal freedom and privacy in the name of national security. So pervasive has the discourse of security-cum-fear become that, according to Mike Davis, “the globalization of fear became a self-fulfilling prophecy.”⁷

In recent years, with the rise of the political right under Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu’s leadership, this “globalization of fear” has been reflected in the passage of a slew of bills in the Knesset that disproportionately target the Arab minority, although some have a wider scope and affect individual rights in general.⁸ In March 2011, the Knesset passed a contentious bill commonly identified as the “Nakba Bill,” which empowers the finance minister to withhold financial support from associations, organizations, and local councils that commemorate the Palestinian Nakba on Israel’s Independence Day. That same month, the Knesset also approved the amendment to the Citizenship Law in its third reading – permitting revocation of the citizenship of anyone convicted of “terrorism,” espionage, or any other act that harms state sovereignty – and passed an amendment to the Communal Societies Law that empowered local “admissions committees” for small communities in the Naqab and the Galilee to effectively bar Arabs from homogenous Jewish towns.⁹ A law currently under consideration demands a loyalty oath to confirm the allegiance of non-Jews seeking to obtain official Israeli documents such as an identity card through marriage, immigration, or residency. The Loyalty Oath Law would make it possible to deny or strip individuals of their citizenship for alleged “disloyalty” to the state. This pending law stipulates that Israel is a “Jewish, Zionist and democratic state,” something that Palestinian citizens and some secular Jews object to because the law overrides the ethnic and national feelings of one-fifth of the population of Israel.¹⁰ (Yisrael Beiteinu, the party of Israeli foreign minister Avigdor Lieberman, has led these efforts.)¹¹ These are examples of a number of “anti-democratic bills,” whether enacted or pending, according to the Association of Civil Rights in Israel (ACRI).¹²

Israeli writer Seth Freedman points out that the Jewish history of suffering is used callously by the State of Israel to create a permanent “culture of fear” in order to justify its brutal security measures toward the Palestinians. In 2008, Freedman described the transformation that he underwent after deciding to take a stroll in the Palestinian town of Bethlehem dressed in civilian clothes rather than in a military uniform:

I gazed casually at the same windows and doors at which I’d previously had to stare, hawk-like, in case a gunman or bomber should burst out and attack our squad. I looked calmly at the same gangs of youths who, when I was in uniform, I’d had to judge in an instant – whether they were benignly intentioned or baying for my blood.

The fear instilled in me by the army all but dissipated once I was simply

a tourist strolling through the town. Conversely, the more weaponry and protective gear I carried, the more terrifying the place became which, it dawned on me, was a distillation of Israel's core and eternal paradox – one that has dogged it since the moment the state was created.¹³

Throughout the passage, Freedman's emphasis on the Israeli gaze is notable. The gaze metaphor in surveillance studies owes its origin to Jacques Lacan's "mirror stage" theory, in which the gaze of colonial power "corresponds to the 'gaze of the *grande-autre*' [i.e., the Other]."¹⁴ Surveillance, then, is intimately linked to the process of Othering, whereby the colonizer's self-affirmation and identity construction are configured on the basis of stigmatizing and denigrating the identity of the Other, the colonized. Through surveillance, "the identification, objectification and subjection of the subject are simultaneously enacted: the imperial gaze defines the identity of the subject, objectifies it within the identifying system of power relations and confirms its subalternity and powerlessness."¹⁵ Indeed, a key feature of colonial surveillance, of which Israel/Palestine proves no exception, is its racialization of the colonized.¹⁶

Palestinians experience a generalized feeling of being watched and surveilled.¹⁷ Body searches, identity documentation, standing in line for hours awaiting a signal from Israeli soldiers to either proceed or be turned away are emblematic of the checkpoint experience, which is characterized by dehumanization, lack of sovereignty, and overall limitation on free movement. Population registration – including the census and the permit regimes governing the movement of people that Israel introduced in the pre- and post-1967 periods in the name of state security – was crafted in such a way as to further spatial control and the expansion of Jewish colonies, restrict mobility, and stunt economic development of the Arab sector.¹⁸ With walls and fences, checkpoints, watchtowers, and segregation barriers in the background, not to mention the panoply of high-technology surveillance machinery, researchers point out that the permit regime is best viewed as the intersection of carceral (body) control, mobility, and biopolitics.¹⁹ The following article will address the development of Israeli surveillance practices within their colonial contexts.

Colonial Practices of Surveillance

As declassified official documents become available to researchers, it is possible to piece together the surveillance methods used by colonial regimes in ruling over their colonies.²⁰ Two features are central to colonial surveillance as an essential instruments of ruling and state formation: the production of objects of colonial surveillance and the quotidian context of people watching people; and the formal aspect of colonial policies that are embodied in bureaucratic, enumerative, and legal measures aimed at controlling territory by classifying and categorizing the population through what Martha Kaplan calls "panopticism."²¹ It is significant that the basic tools of surveillance as we know them today (i.e., fingerprinting, census taking, mapmaking, and profiling), which include the forerunners of present-day biometrics, were refined and implemented in colonial settings,

notably by the Dutch in Southeast Asia, the French in Africa, and the British in India and North America.²² Even the panopticon itself, the Foucauldian icon of surveillance par excellence, was, as Timothy Mitchell notes, “a colonial invention. The panoptic principle was devised on Europe’s colonial frontier with the Ottoman Empire, and examples of the panopticon were built for the most part not in northern Europe, but in places like colonial India.”²³

“Ruling by records,” as Richard Saumarez Smith calls it, is a cornerstone of colonialism, as it is of any modern administrative body.²⁴ The important distinction in the case of colonialism is that the *classification criteria* of land, population, and other forms of recordkeeping have serious implications for governing and dispossessing indigenous populations.²⁵ From the perspective of surveillance as well as administration, counting people is not an objective, neutral exercise. Both who does the counting and how people are counted have ramifications for biopolitics and governance, as does their categorization. As Ann Laura Stoler writes, “the power of categories rests in their capacity to impose the realities they ostensibly only describe. Classification here is not a benign cultural act but a potent political one.”²⁶ It should be noted that from the mid-eighteenth century onward, for example, the British cultivated “colonial knowledge” that was embedded in a corpus of Orientalist tropes. As Edward Said astutely noted: “To divide, deploy, schematize, tabulate, index, and record everything in sight (and out of sight) . . . are the features of Orientalist projections.”²⁷

The power of counting and categorization can be seen not only when governments target specific vulnerable groups, usually on the basis of race or ethnicity,²⁸ but also through the refusal to count or record. Since in modern nation-states censuses are associated with citizenship rights, the exclusion of certain groups from enumeration has negative consequences, such as the denial of citizenship rights and their associated social benefits.

As pointed out above, the constructivist aspect of surveillance takes on special meaning in colonial and postcolonial regimes. The recording of census data involves interpretation and identity construction, according to which censuses and other population data are grouped, sorted, and labeled in ways that reflect the administrative needs of those in power. In his masterful work on colonial India, however, C. A. Bayly shows how the gathering of information involved not only census and survey data about the population and territory but also information gathered through informal surveillance by astrologers, physicians, marriage brokers, and holy men.²⁹ Likewise in Palestine, the British were not able to rule by records alone and had to rely on “local knowledge” and the appointment of village leaders who facilitated the collection of population and land ownership data. Taking this into consideration, Michael Fischbach asks, “beyond the obvious degree to which data and information helped Britain rule Palestine, did such surveillance transform the basic nature of Arab life in Palestine as a result?”³⁰ He answers that “the record would suggest that they did not, not because of any weakness in the transformative power of the data, but because of Palestinian resistance to the Mandate itself and the Zionist project, and because the British need to work with the Palestinians in implementing certain policies forced them to temper their outside, unilateral decision making.”³¹

The following article will address both of these aspects of colonial surveillance – the construction of objects of surveillance and the practices of people watching people – as they pertain to Israel/Palestine. It will do so by looking at how surveillance produces space, both in maps on and on the ground; how it counts and categorizes people, particularly by issuing identity documents; and how these documents are used to limit the mobility of the Palestinian population, to slow down and even freeze their lives. It will examine the construction of networks of informants and how the control of space, time, and mobility abet that process. Finally, it will turn to the “cutting edge” of surveillance – biometrics – and discuss briefly the application of technologies of surveillance developed for colonized populations to the colonizer’s society, while locating some current and potential avenues for resistance to Israel’s surveillance.

Spaces of Surveillance

In Palestine, the Zionist focus on territorial control resulted in an obsession with mapmaking and the mastery of cartography for military and colonizing purposes. Efrat Ben-Ze’ev shows how the British role was essential in training the fledgling Israeli army and providing it with cartographic and mapmaking knowledge that was brought to bear in 1948 in capturing Arab territory and eventually driving the Palestinian population out of the country.³² Of particular interest here is the way Zionist strategists utilized British cartographic knowledge and resources to acquire maps about Palestine (stolen in some cases) and to learn the art of mapmaking.³³ A key Zionist organization that compiled maps of Palestine and comprehensive lists of Palestinian villages and landholdings for military and settlement purposes was Shai, the intelligence arm of the Haganah. Rona Sela’s investigative report about the Haganah’s aerial surveillance and spying activities in the 1940s demonstrates that they were instrumental in preparing the so-called village files as a prelude to the ethnic cleansing of Palestine in 1948.³⁴ These files, which included maps, aerial photographs, textual surveys, and socioeconomic data about the villages, were meant to serve military and intelligence purposes. The data compiled were instrumental during the 1948 war and the ensuing mass expulsion of Palestinians; after the establishment of the state, the information was utilized to provide demographic data on the Palestinians remaining in Israel, who were then subjected to nearly two decades of military rule.³⁵ After 1948, including the post-1967 period, map production was also overtly tied to the expansion of Jewish settlements.

Mark Neocleous’s observation that maps embody ideological assumptions that reflect power relations among contesting parties is supported by other writers, notably the eminent geographer John Harley, who views maps as texts to be subjected to discourse analysis, and Mark Monmonier, who warns that “maps lie” while at the same time performing a surveillance function.³⁶ Although a number of scholars have explored the possibilities of “counter-mapping” as a tool of resistance,³⁷ according to Harley, “Maps are preeminently a language of power, not of protest.”³⁸ It is important not to lose sight of the dialectics of power relations in the Palestinian case.³⁹

Beyond mapping, Israeli strategies for control of Palestinian space also have their roots in the British Mandate period. Laleh Khalili, who has explored the “horizontal circuits through which colonial policing or ‘security’ practices have been transmitted across time or from one location to another, with Palestine as either a point of origin or an intermediary node of transmission,”⁴⁰ notes that the geographic containment of the Palestinian population – through land expropriation, application of curfews, and restrictions of mobility through the deployment of permit regimes and checkpoints – is key to surveillance, policing, and counter-insurgency. Thus: “Although Israeli settler colonialism is predicated on expulsion, carceral methods are used throughout the Occupied Palestinian Territories (OPT) via encirclement and enclavization of vast terrains.”⁴¹ While the British constructed watchtowers and “security fences” to cope with the Arab Revolt (hiring a Zionist construction company and Jewish personnel to build them), Israel has constructed the separation wall to contain the Palestinian population.⁴²

Glenn Bowman uses encystation and entombment as metaphors to describe the effects of the wall’s encirclement of the Palestinian populations in the towns of Bethlehem, Qalqiliya, and Tulkarm. He points out that the objective is to put the Palestinians beyond the sight and reach of the Israeli Jewish population, to effectively quarantine the Palestinians, who (in the Israeli view) put the “surrounding social body at risk.”⁴³ Ron Smith, meanwhile, has explored the Palestinian subaltern experience in coping with Israeli imposed “graduated incarceration” in the occupied Palestinian territories.⁴⁴

The architect Eyal Weizman has provided a substantial spatially-focused analysis of Israeli monitoring of the Palestinians in the occupied territories. In *Hollow Land*, which was preceded by *A Civilian Occupation* and by a series of articles on the “politics of verticality,” Weizman describes in detail how Israel has not only transformed the landscape of the West Bank through zoning and the construction of Jewish settlements, but has asserted (civilian and military) control over the movement of people, water resources, airspace, and the electromagnetic spectrum.⁴⁵ These form part of Israel’s panoply of surveillance measures, which also encompasses “electronic techniques of demarcation, population control, identity cards, inspection, currency control,” among others.⁴⁶ What distinguishes the occupation of the West Bank, according to Weizman, is not the ideology of occupation itself, which is still driven by a desire to dispossess the colonized population and suppress their national aspirations, but its implementation, its architectural contours, and the contradictions that arise therein.⁴⁷ Settlements, he points out, are:

constructed according to a geometric system that unites the effectiveness of sight with spatial order, producing “panoptic fortresses,” generating gazes to many different ends. Control – in the overlooking of Arab towns and villages; strategy – in the overlooking of main traffic arteries; self-defence – in the overlooking of the immediate surroundings and approach roads. Settlements could be seen as urban optical devices for surveillance and the exercise of power.⁴⁸

Weizman argues that the co-existence of direct discipline and indirect forms of control does not fit a theoretical narrative that presupposes an evolution from “disciplinary societies” to “control societies.”⁴⁹ In doing so, Weizman joins Achille Mbembe and others in seeking to go beyond Michel Foucault’s binary framework of power, which juxtaposes the spectacle of the pre-modern against the disciplinary power of the modern.⁵⁰

The intersection of spatiality and surveillance that characterizes Weizman’s approach has been applied with valuable results outside the West Bank as well. Haim Yacobi, for example, analyzes what he calls “urban panopticism” in the city of Lydda/Lod, an Arab-Jewish mixed city that witnessed a significant Palestinian population expulsion in 1948 and subsequent segregation between the Palestinian and Jewish parts of the city. Segregation is explained as an outcome of urban planning designed to retain power for the majority. According to Yacobi, “The built environment in Lod cannot be seen as merely a technical division of organizing space. Rather, similar to other cultural representations it expresses, produces and reproduces power relations.”⁵¹ The basic premise of this approach is to view the production of space as part of a control project that defines space in accordance with a political agenda.

Counting and Categorizing

Although cartography is intimately linked to the symbolic and real control of territory, Yael Berda singles out surveillance in the colonial state as signifying a shift from controlling the territory to managing the population.⁵² As a colonial occupying power, Israel is interested less in the management of the population and its wellbeing (in the Foucauldian sense) than in controlling, excluding, and appropriating the territory in which the population resides. This priority, however, does not minimize the importance that the colonial state attaches to the collection, control, and categorization of population data. This is how exclusion acquires its inclusive character.⁵³ This “inclusive exclusion” can be seen in the example of the Israeli censuses of 1948 and 1967.

In the words of Nadia Abu-Zahra and Adah Kay, “the censuses for 1948 and 1967 were used for denationalization and dispossession.”⁵⁴ As they point out, the purpose of these censuses was to under-register the Palestinian population, gather information about property ownership, and document the extent of family separation due to expulsion. In the case of the first Israeli census in 1948, calculated plans to exclude some of the remaining Palestinian citizens from being counted had serious ramifications, such as the denial of access to their homes and property.⁵⁵ To this day, they are referred to as the “present absentees” (present in the country but absent for census purposes) and their descendants continue to reside in unrecognized localities with no access to their original homes. Furthermore, Israel used the label “infiltrator” to criminalize Palestinian refugees who risked being shot at upon returning to their homes. The snap census Israel carried out after it occupied the West Bank and Gaza in 1967 repeated the 1948 process by undercounting the resident population of the occupied territories. It then denied the right of return to Palestinian residents who were displaced during the fighting or absent from their abodes

for study, work, travel, or other reasons when the census was undertaken.⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch estimates the total number of Palestinians displaced from the West Bank and Gaza at this time as 270,000, while the UN Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees (UNRWA) places its estimate at about 390,000.⁵⁷

Beyond the census, the Israeli bureaucracy has extended its claims to “inclusive exclusion” to all areas of Palestinian life. As one Israeli human rights activist writes:

Who was born and who died and who wants to change address and who wants to get a passport and who wants to go here or there . . . all of this – you have to register . . . in the Civil Administration. One mustn't forget that the entire registration of citizens, including in Gaza, is held by Israel. The one who registers the citizens is the one in control . . . Bureaucracy reigns supreme.⁵⁸

Perhaps nowhere is this more clearly demonstrated than in Palestinian identity documents. Plans to introduce national identity cards in Western countries have triggered heated debates on the grounds that, in the hands of governments, the cards carrying personal information could become a tool of “ubiquitous surveillance” over people’s lives.⁵⁹ In colonial and postcolonial countries characterized by histories of foreign occupation and ethnic conflict and cleansing, however, the use of national identity cards as markers of group membership predates the current debate about privacy violations and identity theft in Western countries.

The Ever-Present Identity Conundrum

Write down!
I am an Arab
My identity card number is fifty thousand
I have eight children
And the ninth will come after a summer
Will you be angry?

Written in prison more than fifty years ago, these stanzas are from the well-known poem “Identity Card” by the late Mahmoud Darwish, considered to be the Palestinian national poet.⁶⁰ In this poem, Darwish refers to the identity card number to remind the police interrogators that he is a citizen of the country and to protest, as the *New York Times* obituary mildly put it, “Israel’s desire to overlook the presence of Arabs on its land.”⁶¹ From a sociological perspective, however, the poem captures a more encompassing Palestinian experience of displacement and monitoring both inside and outside Israel. It tells the story of how Palestinians assert their claims of belonging to the land by having large families, by attesting to their continuous majority presence in historical Palestine, and by resisting Israeli policies.

Moreover, the poem demonstrates the dual function of the identity card, as both a representation of colonial rule and an affirmation of existence. Indeed, identity documentation demonstrates the complex relationship of surveillance with desire, fear, security, trust, and risk: When asked what they fear most, many Palestinians in the West Bank and Gaza cite the loss or confiscation of their identity cards, without which they are under the threat of expulsion or loss of residency rights.⁶² Thus the identity card acts like a double-edged sword: it facilitates their monitoring, but without it they are liable to be expelled.

Permits and identity cards are not new inventions, but were experimented with and perfected in colonial situations. They are used in times of war and by settler regimes, as seen in apartheid South Africa, in British colonies like Egypt and India, and during the two world wars.⁶³ In Palestine, taking their cues from their experience in India, the British introduced identity cards during the Arab Revolt of 1936–1939 as part of their campaign to suppress Palestinian opposition to colonial rule and illegal Zionist immigration.⁶⁴ What is unique about the Israeli case is the longevity of the system and the fact that it is accompanied by policies of displacement, spatial segregation, and denationalisation.

In Israel, mandatory identity cards were introduced in 1949 following the establishment of the state. The ethnic background of citizens comprised a key marker of identification on these cards. Sixty years later, the old identity cards were replaced with biometric ones that will be cross-referenced with existing government databases.⁶⁵ The regime of identity cards in the OPT is drastically different from the one used in Israel. In Jerusalem, the West Bank, and Gaza, identity cards are the product of three political environments: Israel's administrative and military rule; the Oslo agreement, which transferred the day-to-day running of the territories to the Palestinian Authority, which issued its own identity cards applicable in zones under its administrative jurisdiction; and the fact that Palestinians living in Israeli-annexed East Jerusalem are governed by a third system according to which Israel issues identity cards to the Arab residents that differ from those issued to Israeli citizens.

These various identity cards in the occupied Palestinian territories regulate mobility and residency but do not bestow any citizenship rights. For Helga Tawil-Souri, the identity card is an instrument of colonial power: “at every checkpoint exists an under-theorized manifestation of a low-tech, visible, physical and tactile means of power: the ID card.”⁶⁶ Usama Halabi, who considers the identity card an instrument of surveillance, notes that, although starting in 2002 the nationality designation (i.e., Arab, Jew, or Druze) was removed from the identity cards, other codes have been instituted as ethnic markers.⁶⁷ In the case of Israeli citizens, eight coded stars have replaced the old nationality identification. Palestinian residents of East Jerusalem are issued identity cards whose serial number starts with the digits “08,” whereas those who reside in the occupied territories are assigned a serial number starting with “09.” Further, the children of so-called “mixed marriages” – between Palestinians who hold Jerusalem identity cards and those who do not – are given a code “086.” Identity cards are also issued in different colors: identity cards for East Jerusalem are blue, and for Gaza and the West Bank they are orange (although the Palestinian Authority replaced these with blue covers after the Oslo agreement).

Ultimately, the proliferation of identity documents is mirrored in the proliferation of the checking of these documents by Israeli authorities. The temporality of space is thus shaped by a daily routine of occupation in which Palestinians are subjected to endless waiting and detours, whether on the road, at work, or in establishing stable relations – so much so that as the Israeli journalist Amira Hass has remarked, it amounts to a “theft of time.”⁶⁸ Similarly, Allison Brown notes the random, if not chaotic, nature of the surveillance system: “checkpoints and roadblocks are often unpredictable in terms of the time it will take to pass, and because ‘flying’ points could be set up at any time.”⁶⁹ Ultimately, as Nurhan Abujidi writes, “The intended effect of the Israeli military surveillance network, together with the long-practiced strategies it implemented, is to fragment time and space in such a way that it becomes impossible to lead a normal life.”⁷⁰

Racialized Time

One ontological feature of surveillance that is overlooked in current studies, especially those conducted in colonial settings, is its ability to inject racialism and affect one’s mastery and use of time. This is evident in detentions and searches at airports, borders, and checkpoints where monitoring is not carried out strictly in a random fashion and does not affect all people to the same degree. In the case of Palestine, it is mainly carried out to deter certain travellers from visiting the occupied territories, especially foreign residents who sympathize with the Palestinians and those who are of Arab origin.⁷¹ The Association of Civil Rights in Israel has challenged this practice, arguing that these searches are illegal according to Israeli law, but the domestic security agency Shin Bet has continued its practice of surveillance and seizure of personal material such as computers.⁷²

Colonization, anthropologist Julie Peteet points out, extracts its toll from Palestinians along the two important dimensions of space and time: “Palestinian space shrinks, time slows, and mobility is constrained,” whereas the Israeli occupiers have “freedom of movement and expansion through space and control of time.”⁷³ It is worth pondering the meaning of time in the *current* Zionist colonizing experience. Political scientist Amal Jamal introduces the concept of “racialized time” to examine Israel’s differential treatment of its Palestinian citizens and those who live in the occupied territories.⁷⁴ His point of departure is to argue, through recourse to Martin Heidegger’s work, that control over one’s time is an essential human requisite; it distinguishes humans from animals. Relegating Palestinians to the margins of society by seizing control of their time, Jamal argues, places them in what Agamben calls a “state of exception.”⁷⁵ The Zionist narrative depicts time as dynamic and eternal in the Jewish experience and as empty, static, and discontinuous in the Palestinian experience. Moreover, Israeli “Jewish time is distinguished from Palestinian time by adopting methods whose objective is to suppress, block, delay or keep still the flow of Palestinian time.”⁷⁶ According to Peteet, “in general, colonial regimes tend to fashion the native as occupying a different, timeless and motionless zone, distinct from the settlers’ modernity and civilization.”⁷⁷

Livia Wick, whose attention to carceral analysis and the impact of closures and curfews on women in particular she describes as the examination of “practices of living, waiting and making do every day in specific political and economic circumstances,”⁷⁸ addresses the intersection of time and space in the context of Israel’s occupation of the West Bank through the borrowed neologism *zamkaniyah*.⁷⁹ Such ethnographic studies decode patterns of resistance that are not acknowledged as such to reveal how Palestinians negotiate their way through contradictory positioning and liminality, researchers configure subjectivities instead of situating our understanding of Palestinian refugees in the framework of “recognition and rights.” Yet Nasser Abourahme succinctly states the dilemma facing researchers in such settings:

In other words, people are using the different constitutive nodes of the present – even the checkpoint – to reproduce their lives in ways that do not correspond to anything we might recognize as resistance or anything we can reduce to survivalism. How do we interpret the colonial subject that is neither in revolt nor in open crisis? What kinds of languages of signification do we read, if any, in her/his quotidian practices? How to avoid reading or ascribing intent? Such questions seemingly need to be premised on a more fundamental query: what kind of time is this curious present? And whose temporality are we talking about?⁸⁰

People Watching People

Israel has made a name for itself in international politics and diplomacy as the invincible spy state that infiltrates foreign agencies in pursuit of its enemies. Israel has advanced this image as a unique form of state branding. In popular culture such as films and novels and in diplomatic circles, Israel is presented as a model of how to carry out espionage and cloak and dagger operations in order to apprehend or assassinate its enemies preemptively – and at times mistakenly. The Israeli surveillance system is also a formidable *domestic* spy network aimed primarily at the Palestinians under its control in Israel and the occupied territories, although it does not hesitate to go after Jewish and non-Arab targets if state security is at stake. To make its state surveillance system as efficient as possible, especially during the early decades when it confiscated Palestinian land, Israel created an institutional structure that monitored the Palestinian population bureaucratically with the aid of separate divisions in various government departments and agencies (e.g., education, police, military, statistics bureau, intelligence agencies, and land registration).

A dominant feature of early Israeli surveillance practices was the use of old-fashioned spy networks of people watching people, which were embedded in local Arab communities. These networks relied heavily on Palestinian collaborators and informers whose cooperation with Israel was the result more of personal and economic necessity than of any ideological identification with the state. At times of organized dissent and violent opposition to colonial rule, nontechnical surveillance involving people watching people

also relied on special undercover units, the so-called *mista 'ravim* (“Arab pretenders” in Hebrew), to gather information and liquidate individuals deemed dangerous by the state. There was, of course, no recourse to due process. These units were widely used in the West Bank and Gaza during the first (1987–1993) and second (2000–2004) Palestinian uprisings, and their use continues. On many occasions, starting with the Second Intifada, the actions of these units involved extrajudicial killings of Palestinian activists, which resulted in the death of innocent civilians.⁸¹ Israel’s police were eventually compelled to admit their deployment of the *mista 'ravim* units, usually used by the Israeli army and the Shin Bet in the occupied territories, to target Arab citizens of the state.⁸² This admission prompted Adalah, the Legal Centre for Arab Minority Rights in Israel, to charge “that since the unit was designed explicitly to target Israeli Arab criminals, whereas other police units focus on particular types of crime and not populations, its very existence is liable to encourage discriminatory, racist policing.”⁸³

The use of such undercover methods dates back to the pre-state period in the 1940s, if not earlier, when Jewish undercover units operated in Palestine and in neighboring Arab countries. At the time, the purpose of these special units (the Palmach) of the fledgling Israeli army (the Haganah) was to gather intelligence; to engage in acts of terror and sabotage, if necessary, in order to spread fear and spur Jewish immigration from Arab countries to Palestine; and to counter the activities of Palestinian nationalists who opposed Jewish immigration and the selling of land to Zionist settlers. Initially, local Jews who spoke Arabic and Jews who originated from Arab countries were recruited to these units in the pre-state period.⁸⁴ After 1948, Israel widened its domestic surveillance networks by recruiting Jewish immigrants from Arab countries, in addition to native Palestinian informants and collaborators, to gather information about the political activities of Palestinians; this first applied to Palestinian citizens of Israel and was later extended to residents of the West Bank and Gaza.⁸⁵

Before 1948, Zionist surveillance activities centered on gathering political intelligence to secure land purchases in Palestine and overcome Palestinian resistance. Eventually, however, both before and after 1948, surveillance was aimed at confronting Palestinian violent opposition and frustrating Palestinian nationalism.⁸⁶ For land acquisitions, the informer’s task was to collect information about the availability of land and its location and then to entice landowners to sell to the Zionists.

When it became clear that mounting Palestinian opposition to Zionism could not be contained through political intelligence alone, surveillance tactics were widened: the target became information about Palestinian military organizations and guerrilla activities. At times, this information was shared with the British in Palestine. As part of its opposition to Zionism, Palestinian activists sought to block the flow of information from collaborators to the Zionists through economic boycotts and assassinations of collaborators or suspected collaborators.⁸⁷ Meanwhile, “the Zionists increasingly used manipulation and financial and material inducements to recruit Arabs.”⁸⁸ When voluntary land sales dried up – not more than 7 per cent of the land in Palestine had been legally sold through various means to the Zionists by 1948 – surveillance methods were developed to locate landowning Palestinians who were in financial distress. Offers would then be

made to these individuals: in exchange for payment of their debts, they would sell their land to the Zionists. It would be an understatement to say that the result of collaboration caused divisions in Palestinian society and weakened its opposition to Zionist settlers.

Immediately after independence, Israel took measures to prevent, at all costs, Palestinian refugees from returning to their homes. Here too the state's army of collaborators gathered information about what the state called infiltrators, many of whom were killed by the Israeli army, with others being forced to return to the refugee camps. From 1948 to 1966, Israel imposed military rule on the Arab population in Israel by extending the British Emergency Regulations in Palestine, which remain on the books to this day and are renewed annually. In the name of security, for eighteen years Israel imposed a permit system and curfews on the Palestinians within its 1948 borders while systematically confiscating Arab land. After 1967 the permit system was refined and implemented in the occupied territories in a more thorough fashion.

Failing in the first decade after the establishment of the state to transfer or encourage the remaining Palestinian minority to emigrate, Israel had to devise alternative control methods. These surveillance methods had several dimensions. First, they were bureaucratic. The state documented and stored detailed information about Palestinians' lives. Second, they were economic. The state withheld economic and development projects from the Arab sector if its leaders did not cooperate with the state. To a very large extent, it controlled their life chances (employment, education, land ownership, travel, etc.). Second, surveillance led to the ghettoization of the Arab community by breaking up its spatial contiguity. By confining the Arabs to geographically designated areas, the state was able to implement its projects of land confiscation. Third, by means of "divide and rule," the Arab community was treated not as a single national unit but as one divided into tribes and religious denominations, each of which was treated according to its willingness to cooperate with the state.

In a book covering the post-1948 period, Hillel Cohen demonstrates the continuity in Israeli surveillance practices across the pre- and post-1948 periods.⁸⁹ The networks of collaborators, established in the pre-state period, were subsequently expanded by adding new recruits – including those who at one time had resisted Israeli policies but found themselves compelled to cooperate in order to secure jobs and other favors from agents of the state.⁹⁰ Employment of Arab teachers, for example, was conditional upon approval of the security services.⁹¹ Blacklists were established to penalize Palestinians who refused to cooperate with Israel's colonial enterprise as informers or sell their land to the Zionists. The Israeli military kept so-called "village files" to keep track of land ownership, expulsion of Palestinians, and the social structure of the village.

In the realm of local politics, the government relied on traditional Arab social structures by appointing heads of loyal clans to deliver votes to Zionist parties and run the affairs of local councils. In particular, state surveillance agencies sought the cooperation of Palestinian notables and heads of clans in an effort to discredit the overwhelmingly Arab Communist Party. The Communist Party, in the early decades of the state, mounted an ideological and organizational campaign to mobilize Palestinian citizens in Israel against the dominant Zionist political parties and to expose Israeli policies of land confiscation

and the military government. To counter these efforts, the domestic intelligence service (Shabak) used collaborators to intervene through threats and promises of favors in order to weaken the Communist Party's hold on Arab voters and strengthen the position of so-called Arab political parties affiliated with the main Zionist parties, particularly Mapai, the ruling labor party at the time. Ultimately, opposition Zionist parties who competed for Arab votes, such as the left-wing Mapam (United Workers Party), exposed the close connection between the security services and the ruling Mapai for self-serving reasons.⁹²

Usama Halabi and Ahmad Sa'di have provided clear examples of the invidious effects of collaboration and surveillance by the Israeli state on the daily lives of Palestinian citizens.⁹³ People's livelihoods depend on the extent to which they are willing to collaborate with the authorities in collecting information about their fellow community members. It is not uncommon to come across cases where the state's security agencies coerce Palestinians to work as collaborators in return for favors, such as access to medical treatment or release from prison.⁹⁴ According to Chaim Levinson, for example, "the Shin Bet security service uses the permit system to recruit informers. Palestinians whose permit requests are rejected 'for security reasons' are often invited to meet with Shin Bet agents, who offer 'assistance' in obtaining the desired permits in exchange for information."⁹⁵ This does not mean that the surveilled individuals are unaware of these activities, as Halabi points out.⁹⁶ Indeed, taking the city of Nablus as a case study, Nurhan Abujidi explores the matrix of surveillance that regulates time and the use of public spaces and violates private spaces such as the home (measures that comprise what one author has called an attempt at "colonization of the mind")⁹⁷ and describes the development of daily resistance tactics rooted in counter-knowledge, commemoration, and schooling.⁹⁸

Biometrics and the Boomerang Effect

It is a common observation that methods of surveillance and control are frequently transferred from one colonial setting to another. An old hand in the business of surveillance, Israel uses its military power to market its military hardware, particularly drones, as field-tested technology. The colony becomes a laboratory for developing and testing surveillance technologies for home use and export. This is clearly the case with Israel, whose military officials and technologists tout the success of their surveillance and control technologies in putting down Palestinian opposition to its colonial practices to sell these technologies abroad. In *The Lab*, a 2013 Israeli documentary film directed by Yotam Feldman, retired government officials and Israeli officers who have become weapons manufacturers and military-industrial entrepreneurs explain how they have profited worldwide from marketing their war technologies on account of their success in fighting the Palestinians in the West Bank and Gaza.⁹⁹ (Like the United States, Israel has been immune from international legal sanctions against the use of such lethal weapons.)

Likewise, Stephen Graham has described the widespread adoption of Israeli surveillance and counter-insurgency tactics by the U.S. as the "Palestinianization of Iraq."¹⁰⁰ Graham demonstrates the close connection between Israel and the United States

in this regard, so much so that during Israel's major incursion in the sprawling West Bank refugee camp of Jenin in 2002, an act that was roundly condemned by international human rights organizations, American military personnel were reported present to observe first-hand Israel's operation. As well, there have been reports that the Israeli military visited the United States to train the Americans and were in Iraq to see the American conduct of urban warfare. Thus, Graham remarks, the "Israeli military and security experience in addressing these purported imperatives – as the ultimate surveillance-security state – is rapidly being exported around the world."¹⁰¹

Beyond the circulation of technologies and strategies of surveillance from one colonial space to another, those methods adopted to monitor marginal and minority groups perceived to threaten the state are eventually extended to the majority, and those developed in the colonies make their way back to the metropole.¹⁰² Foucault refers to this as the "boomerang" effect.¹⁰³ Witness, for example, the recent use of surveillance vehicles, first introduced by the military in the West Bank, at a Tel Aviv demonstration on behalf of social justice.¹⁰⁴ It has not escaped commentators that the police target Arab citizens for generalized surveillance, even when they join peaceful social justice demonstrations like the one held in Tel Aviv in 2012. But "unlike the directives about Jewish demonstrators, which focus on rioters and anarchists, the section about Arabs does not specify which type of demonstrators police should watch out for, referring only to Arabs in general."¹⁰⁵ A telling example of the extent of routine, day-to-day surveillance of the Palestinian population is an incident involving beachgoers in Tel Aviv. The municipality of Tel Aviv employs inspectors to enforce city bylaws and maintain cleanliness of the beaches. The inspectors spotted what looked like Arab bathers and asked them for their identity cards. It turned out that these were Palestinian men from the occupied territories who had crossed the border without a permit (which is next to impossible to obtain) in search of employment. The inspectors turned the Palestinians over to the police. (The inspectors themselves do not have the authority to make arrests.) In the words of an Israeli activist, "Israel has become a nation of informers."¹⁰⁶

Israeli state surveillance is not confined to Palestinian citizens; it touches the lives of the Jewish majority as well, although it takes different forms and is not so bound up with nationalistic considerations.¹⁰⁷ Until 2004, the Israeli army tapped all outgoing international telephone calls. In the past decade, domestic wiretapping in Israel has also expanded. As reported by Andrew Stevens:

Between 2006 and 2007, wiretapping increased by over 100 per cent in drug investigations and by 172 per cent in the fight against 'organized crime,' according to figures submitted by the police to the Knesset Constitution, Law and Justice Committee. Electronic surveillance overall increased by 22 per cent from 1,128 instances in 2006 to 1,375 in 2007. As a comparison, authorities in the United States conducted a total of 1,839 wiretaps in all of 2006. Israeli courts refused only 11 surveillance requests by the police in 2007. In total, police eavesdropped on 778 suspects and witnesses on 1,205 telephone and cell phone lines.¹⁰⁸

Beyond the disproportionate rate of wiretapping compared to the United States, which has a population fifty times that of Israel, it is notable that the courts in Israel almost automatically approve police requests for wiretaps. Of 400 wiretaps analyzed in 2006, only 3 were not approved by the courts. The Electronic Privacy Information Center and Privacy International, nongovernmental watchdogs of privacy practices worldwide, commented that “[al]though the courts are supposed to weigh privacy concerns against law enforcement needs before authorizing wiretaps, authorization is, in practice, almost automatic upon request.”¹⁰⁹ By several accounts, “Israel’s omniscient ears,” as a report in *Le Monde Diplomatique* calls the Urim military base, make it one of the Western countries with the largest listening posts.¹¹⁰ Situated in the Negev and unacknowledged until recently, this military base “has rows of satellite dishes that covertly intercept phone calls, emails and other communications from the Middle East, Europe, Africa and Asia. Its antennas monitor shipping and would have spied on the [the Gaza flotilla] aid ships in the days before they were seized” in 2009.¹¹¹

The so-called “Big Brother Law” approved by the Knesset in 2007 allows the police to set up a database on citizens that contains telephone numbers (including unlisted ones), names of mobile telephone subscribers, serial numbers of mobile phones, and maps of antenna locations. The database has been described as the “biggest database in the West.”¹¹²

In 2009, Israel passed a law that would establish a biometric database, collecting and storing biometric data – that is, distinguishing biological traits such as fingerprints, retina and iris patterns, DNA, and other unique identifiers.¹¹³ The driving force behind the biometric database, whose implementation was delayed following a two-year pilot project that started in August 2013, is the argument that it ensures security and protection against theft of personal information. The biometric campaign in Israel was opposed by human rights organizations for fear that it would compromise individual privacy and give governmental bodies wider access to personal information without securing adequate oversight.¹¹⁴ Unlike European countries, for example, citizens in Israel are not the owners of biometric information about them stored in this database, which one report described as “the most expansive in the Western world.”¹¹⁵

As a suspect minority, it would seem reasonable that the Palestinians in Israel look with trepidation at any efforts to expand the system of population monitoring and registration in the name of efficiency, especially one that has the potential to track their movements more thoroughly and store personal information about them in real time. For example, whereas two-thirds of the Jewish Israeli public endorses the U.S. government’s practice of listening in on communications of world leaders, and 90 percent believe that the United States listens in on Israeli leaders as well, surveys reveal that two-thirds of the Palestinians in Israel are opposed to spying on foreign leaders.¹¹⁶ With regard to the biometric database, two-thirds of Israeli Jews and Arabs said in a public opinion survey that they did not consider the biometric information stored by the Ministry of Interior immune to leaks and other infringements. However, 57 percent of Arabs and 42 percent of Jews agreed to the establishment of the database.¹¹⁷

In a worldwide ranking of surveillance societies based on thirteen privacy indicators, Privacy International assigned Israel a score of 2.2 on a scale from 1 (extensive

surveillance) to 5 (minimal surveillance).¹¹⁸ Israel was found to practice maximum surveillance with respect to three of the thirteen indicators: government access to data; surveillance of medical, financial, and movement; and border and trans-border issues. No doubt as a result of measures implemented after the attacks of 11 September 2001, the United States, United Kingdom, Spain, and Australia were ranked similarly. Since these are aggregate country data, the report does not deal with the differential application of surveillance to specific societal groups such as minorities. However, based on various reports by human rights organizations, there is no doubt that, compared to the Jewish population, the Palestinian minority in Israel is subjected to more intensive forms of surveillance.

Until recently, debates about privacy violations did not rank high on the public agenda in Israel, and even less prominent were concerns over Israeli policies in the occupied Palestinian territories that impinge on the privacy of the Palestinian population. However, as surveillance spreads from the colony to the metropole, and from the colonized population to the general population, resistance is gaining ground. National security arguments are being subjected to scrutiny, and there is more awareness of the role of surveillance in violating human rights. It is accurate to say that such awareness is more evident in the advanced countries, the originators of colonialism. Manifestations of resistance to surveillance can also be found among colonized populations, including the Palestinians.

For example, Allison Brown deploys a Foucauldian framework to examine productive power in encounters between soldiers and the Palestinian population at the checkpoints. She notes that “observation is in itself a form, perhaps the main form, of resistance.”¹¹⁹ Cameras that are distributed freely to the local population by the human rights organization B’Tselem are used to document the abusive behavior of soldiers at the checkpoints. Wick, meanwhile, finds an empowering dimension to the Israeli-imposed regime of immobilization. Women form alliances locally and across class lines, while gender practices are transformed “by giving women greater influence in their affinal families.”¹²⁰

Just as surveillance technologies can highlight the workings of colonialism from the sixteenth to the twenty-first centuries, so can the resistance to these practices. The stereotyping of the Other in Orientalist discourse, inasmuch as it is a basic staple of colonial knowledge and often a key component in the fear that drives increased surveillance, should not obscure its potential to failure and to trigger resistance by the colonized. Othering is inherently fragile: it must be constantly fed by the illusory inferiority of the Other – and is thus constantly at risk of being discredited. Indeed, India’s resistance to British rule shows how the colonized successfully used the same tools of information dissemination that were applied by the colonizer to control them, notably the print media. As Martha Kaplan remarks, “Clearly, the power of colonized people to articulate their own projects, to challenge colonial discourses, and to make their own histories constrains the projects of colonizers and – sometimes – remakes the panopticon into a constraint on its constructors.”¹²¹ The vulnerability of the colonial security state, though, does not necessarily dictate an optimistic view of the future. In Giorgio Agamben’s words, “security reasoning entails an essential risk. A state which

has security as its only task and source of legitimacy is a fragile organism; it can always be provoked by terrorism to turn itself terroristic.”¹²²

Elia Zureik is Professor and Chair of the Department of Sociology and Anthropology at the Doha Institute of Graduate Studies, Qatar. He is also Professor Emeritus of Sociology at Queen's University in Ontario, Canada.

Endnotes

- 1 David Lyon, *Surveillance Studies: An Overview* (Cambridge: Polity, 2007), 14.
- 2 Lucas D. Introna, “Privacy and the Computer: Why We Need Privacy in the Information Society,” *Metaphilosophy* 28, no. 3 (Jul. 1997): 269–270. Along the same lines, Joseph Kupfer argues that “privacy contributes to the formation and persistence of autonomous individuals by providing them with control over whether or not their physical and psychological existence becomes part of another’s experience. Just this sort of control is necessary for them to think of themselves as self-determining.” Joseph Kupfer, “Privacy, Autonomy, and Self-Concept,” *American Philosophical Quarterly* 24, no. 1 (Jan. 1987): 81–82.
- 3 As Richard Ericson and Kevin Haggerty write, “privacy can expand only with trust, but trust can only expand with surveillance.” Richard Ericson and Kevin Haggerty, *Policing the Risk Society* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1997), 117.
- 4 Sarah Kershaw, “Culture of Surveillance May Contribute to Delusional Condition,” *International Herald Tribune*, 29 August 2008, online at www.nytimes.com/2008/08/30/arts/30iht-truman.1.15737640.html.
- 5 Spurgeon Thompson, “Returning the Gaze: Culture and the Politics of Surveillance in Ireland,” *International Journal of English Studies* 2, no. 2 (2002): 100.
- 6 Emily Smith, “Privacy in the USA” (August 2005), background paper commissioned by the Globalization of Personal Data Project, Queen’s University, online at www.sscqueens.org/sites/default/files/USA_Backgrounder_GPD.pdf (accessed 28 April 2006).
- 7 Mike Davis, “The Flames of New York,” *New Left Review* 12 (Nov.–Dec. 2001): 50.
- 8 A number of nongovernmental organizations in Israel, such as the Advocacy Center for Arab Citizens in Israel (the Mossawa Center), the Legal Centre for Arab Minority Rights in Israel (Adalah), Mada al-Carmel – the Arab Centre for Applied Social Research, and the Association of Civil Rights in Israel (ACRI), to name a few, make available online detailed reports on recently passed and pending Israeli legislation that, because of its discriminatory thrust, has direct bearing on the Palestinians in Israel. These and other organizations point out that during the past few years, Israeli legislators have enacted and lobbied for the passage of a series of bills aimed at curtailing and eroding civil and political rights.
- 9 ACRI, “Update: Anti-Democratic Legislation Initiatives,” 2 August 2012, online at www.acri.org.il/en/2012/08/02/update-anti-democratic-legislation-initiatives (accessed 7 May 2014). According to the law, anyone who wishes to reside in a small town in the Naqab and Galilee areas that contains fewer than 400 families must be admitted by an “Admissions Committee” formed by residents of the town, a representative from the Jewish Agency, or a representative from the World Zionist Organization. The law authorizes the aforementioned committees to reject any candidates who are not “socially suitable” or who will harm the community’s “cultural fabric.” As described by ACRI, “The bill primarily intends to deny ethnic communities access to Jewish communities set up predominantly on state land.”
- 10 See Adalah, *Index of Currently Pending Discriminatory Bills in the 19th Knesset* (Haifa: Adalah, June 2013), online at www.adalah.org/uploads/oldfiles/Public/files/Discriminatory-Laws-Database/Discriminatory-Bills-19th-Knesset-24-06-2013.pdf (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 11 Furthermore, the Israeli government has approved a bill that would ban state funding of any nongovernmental organisations involved in events to commemorate the Nakba, and the Ministry of Education has banned mention of the Nakba in books used in public schools (Kashti 2009). See: Jack Khoury, Tomer Zarchin, and Barak Ravid, “Revised Bill Would Ban Funding Nakba Events,” *Ha’Aretz*, 20 July 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/revised-bill-would-ban-funding-nakba-event-1.280278 (accessed 28 April 2016); Or Kashti, “Israel Pulls Textbook with Chapter on Nakba,” *Ha’Aretz*, 19 October 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/print-edition/features/israel-pulls-textbook-with-chapter-on-nakba-1.5858 (accessed 28 April 2016).

- 12 See: ACRI, “Invasive Email Searches in Airports Contradict Israeli Law,” 6 June 2012, online at www.acri.org.il/en/2012/06/06/email-searches-in-airports (accessed 28 April 2016); ACRI, “Update: Anti-Democratic Legislation Initiatives”; ACRI, *Situation Report: The State of Human Rights in Israel and the OPT, 2012* (Tel Aviv: ACRI, December 2012), online at www.acri.org.il/en/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/ACRI-Situation-Report-2012-ENG.pdf (accessed 28 April 2016). Other laws detailed by Adalah and worth mentioning in passing include the Citizenship and Entry Law, which was amended in 2005 but originally passed in 2003. This law privileges Jewish immigration and bans unification of Palestinian families whose members live on both sides of the Green Line. It is estimated that 25,000 families are affected by this separation. See Adalah, *New Discriminatory Laws and Bills in Israel* (Haifa: Adalah, October 2012), online at www.adalah.org/uploads/oldfiles/Public/files/English/Legal_Advocacy/Discriminatory_Laws/Discriminatory-Laws-in-Israel-October-2012-Update.pdf (accessed 28 April 2016). More recently, in 2014, the Knesset passed a law that favors those who serve in the army, mainly Jews, by granting them preferential treatment in housing, employment, and education. See: “Discriminatory Bills and Laws in the Israeli Knesset,” *Mossawa Newsletter*, March 2014, 6 (online at www.mossawa.org/uploads/newsletter2014.pdf (accessed 28 April 2016); ACRI, *Situation Report: The State of Human Rights in Israel and the OPT, 2013* (Tel Aviv: ACRI, December 2013), 20–22, online at www.acri.org.il/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/SituationReportEng2013.pdf (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 13 Seth Freedman, “Culture of Fear,” *Guardian*, 22 June 2008, online at www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2008/jun/22/israelandthepalestinians.fear (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 14 Bill Ashcroft, Gareth Griffiths, and Helen Tiffin, *Postcolonial Studies: The Key Concepts*, 3rd ed. (New York: Routledge, 2013), 253. On Lacan’s theorization of the mirror stage and the gaze, see: Jacques Lacan, “The Mirror Stage as Formative of the I Function as Revealed in Psychoanalytic Experience,” in *Écrits: The First Complete Edition in English*, trans. Bruce Fink (New York: W. W. Norton, 2006), 75–81; Jacques Lacan, “The Split between the Eye and the Gaze,” in *The Four Fundamental Concepts of Psycho-analysis: The Seminar of Jacques Lacan, Book XI*, ed. Jacques-Alain Miller, trans. Alan Sheridan (New York: W. W. Norton, 1998), 67–78; Yuanlong Ma, “Lacan on Gaze,” *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science* 5, no. 1 (Oct. 2015): 125–137.
- 15 Ashcroft, Griffiths, and Tiffin, *Postcolonial Studies*, 253.
- 16 As noted by Alex Lubin, who locates Orientalist discourse underpinning the rationale for erecting a wall on the border of the United States and Mexico and for the Israeli occupation wall in the West Bank, “Racialization is always relational and comparative, establishing a clear order of right and wrong, strong and weak, civilized and savage.” Alex Lubin, “‘We Are All Israelis’: The Politics of Colonial Comparisons,” *South Atlantic Quarterly* 107, no. 4 (Fall 2008): 674. Yasmeeen Abu-Laban and Abigail Bakan, too, demonstrate that surveillance in Israel/Palestine is characterized by its racialized context and the asymmetric power relations between the colonizer and colonized. Yasmeeen Abu-Laban and Abigail Bakan, “The ‘Israelization’ of Social Sorting and the ‘Palestinianization’ of the Racial Contract: Reframing Israel/Palestine and the War on Terror,” in *Surveillance and Control in Israel/Palestine: Population, Territory, and Power*, ed. Elia Zureik, David Lyon, and Yasmeeen Abu-Laban (New York: Routledge, 2011), 276–294.
- 17 As Rashid Khalidi writes, the “quintessential Palestinian experience . . . takes place at a border, an airport, a checkpoint: in short, at any one of those modern barriers where identities are checked and verified.” Rashid Khalidi, *Palestinian Identity: The Construction of Modern National Consciousness* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1997), 1.
- 18 Samera Esmeir, “Introduction: In the Name of Security,” *Adalah’s Review* 4 (Spring 2004): 2–10.
- 19 Nigel Parsons and Mark B. Salter, “Israeli Biopolitics: Closure, Territorialisation, and Governmentality in the Occupied Palestinian Territories,” *Geopolitics* 13, no. 4 (2008): 701–723; Jane Young, “Otherwise Occupied: An Analysis of the Causes and Consequences of Zionist Carceral Practice” (MA thesis, Massey University, Turitea, 2012).
- 20 For two recent examples, see: Martin Thomas, *Empires of Intelligence: Security Services and Colonial Disorder after 1914* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2007); Alfred McCoy, *Policing America’s Empire: The United States, the Philippines, and the Rise of the Surveillance State* (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 2009). In the French, British, and U.S. examples studied by Thomas and McCoy, the imperial powers introduced surveillance as a key institutional mechanism

- for ruling colonized regions and, in doing so, resorted to technical and nontechnical forms of surveillance. Another example of the broader relationship between colonial knowledge and empire management is provided by David Nugent, who covers a period from the late nineteenth century to the turn of the twenty-first century in analysing the role played by social scientists in the home country in furthering American political and economic interests in the face of crises in capitalist accumulation. Social scientists were instrumental in enabling American imperialism to manage its overseas interests without having to physically occupy foreign lands. David Nugent, "Knowledge and Empire: The Social Sciences and United States Imperial Expansion," *Identities: Global Studies in Culture and Power* 17, no. 1 (2010): 2–44.
- 21 Martha Kaplan, "Panopticon in Poona: An Essay on Foucault and Colonialism," *Cultural Anthropology* 10, no. 1 (1995): 85–98. Categorization and enumeration of the population in pre-colonial India was carried out by local elites and subsequently modified and implemented by the British for the purposes of ruling and taxation.
- 22 See Joseph Pugliese, *Biometrics: Bodies, Technologies, Biopolitics* (London: Routledge, 2010); Matthew G. Hannah, *Governmentality and the Mastery of Territory in Nineteenth-Century America* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 175–76; and Keith D. Smith, *Liberalism, Surveillance, and Resistance: Indigenous Communities in Western Canada, 1877–1927* (Edmonton: Athabasca University Press, 2010). On fingerprinting, see: Simon Cole, *Suspect Identities: A History of Fingerprinting and Criminal Identification* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2002). For the British, Cole explains, fingerprinting was "viewed as a tool for colonial governance" (63), and "the system of fingerprinting identification actually emerged in the colonies rather than in England" (75). Proponents of fingerprinting as a method of surveillance and sorting of the population into "deviants" and "normal" groups were led in the nineteenth century by Francis Galton, the British eugenicist and advocate of social Darwinism. It is no coincidence that the impetus for the British to further develop a scientific method of population classification by means of identity cards occurred in the wake of the 1858 Sepoy Mutiny, in which Hindu and Muslim conscripts rebelled against the British East India Company. See also: Chandak Sengoopta, *Imprint of the Raj: How Fingerprinting Was Born in Colonial India* (London: Macmillan, 2003). Postcolonial India is very much occupied with adopting biometrics as a technology of surveillance and classification of the population that will link various institutions of the state apparatus by means of unique identification systems in order to govern the most populace democracy in the world. Arguments of national security loom large in this debate and transcend concerns of efficiency. See Elida K. U. Jacobsen, "Unique Identification: Inclusion and Surveillance in the Indian Biometric Assemblage," *Security Dialogue* 43, no. 5 (Oct. 2012): 457–474.
- 23 Timothy Mitchell, *Colonising Egypt* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1988), 35.
- 24 Richard Saumarez Smith, *Rule by Records: Land Registration and Village Custom in Early British Panjab* (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1996). Anthropologist Talal Asad singles out the importance of statistics for colonial rule by noting that "from the latter part of the nineteenth century on, statistics became increasingly important in the European empires." See Talal Asad, "Ethnographic Representation, Statistics, and Modern Power," *Social Research* 61, no. 2 (Summer 1994): 76.
- 25 This point is demonstrated by anthropologist Arjun Appadurai in his discussion of the difference between the British census in India and the one used in the home country. First, the stress on race and ethnicity characterized the British efforts in India, in contrast to the British home census, which in its early days emphasized geographical distribution and social class. Second, unlike in India, the British home census was tied to citizenship, electoral politics, and representation. Third, whereas the British home census sought to identify marginal and problematic groups (the poor, criminals, etc.) in society, the Indian census made no such distinction. It blanketed the entire population for the purpose of control as though the entire population were problematic and deviant. Arjun Appadurai, "Number in the Colonial Imagination," in *Orientalism and the Postcolonial Predicament*, ed. Carol A. Breckenridge and Peter van der Veer (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1993), 317–18; see also Major 1999). Bernard Cohn looks at the processes of census construction used by the British in India in implementing imperial policy. He shows how "objectification" and quantification of the population were achieved in India by means of categorization, standardization, and classification, with elements of race and caste being based on Western notions of class structure, and above all by imposing a racial hierarchy on the caste system, which derived mainly from Western notions

- about “race sentiment” or purity of races. Bernard Cohn, “The Census, Social Structure, and Objectification in South Asia,” in *An Anthropologist among the Historians and Other Essays* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1987), 224–254. It is important to note, however, that local and communal pre-colonial conditions play an important role in maintaining traditional values. In the words of Sumit Guha, “community structures of feeling and communication survived into the colonial era, and used the colonial public sphere to assert their claims.” Sumit Guha, “The Politics of Identity and Enumeration in India, c. 1600–1900,” *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 45, no. 1 (2003): 162.
- 26 Ann Laura Stoler, *Carnal Knowledge and Imperial Power: Race and the Intimate in Colonial Rule* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2010), 8)
- 27 Edward Said, *Orientalism* (London: Pantheon Books, 1978), 86.
- 28 William Seltzer and Margo Anderson, “The Dark Side of Numbers: The Role of Population Data Systems in Human Rights Abuses,” *Social Research* 68, no. 2 (Summer 2001): 481–513. In an extreme example, the Nazi regime, with the aid of the IBM Corporation, performed targeted enumeration in the early part of the twentieth century to identify Jewish German citizens for the purpose of locating and eventually exterminating the group. See Edwin Black, *IBM and the Holocaust: The Strategic Alliance between Nazi Germany and America’s Most Powerful Corporation* (Westport, CT: Dialog, 2001).
- 29 C. A. Bayly, *Empire and Information: Intelligence Gathering and Social Communication in India, 1780–1870* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996).
- 30 Michael Fischbach, “British and Zionist Data Gathering on Palestinian Arab Landownership and Population during the Mandate,” in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 306–7.
- 31 Fischbach, “British and Zionist Data Gathering,” 306–7
- 32 Efrat Ben-Ze’ev, *Remembering Palestine in 1948: Beyond National Narratives* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011). Meanwhile, the Jewish National Fund, the key organization in charge of Zionist colonization in Palestine, produced propaganda maps of Mandate Palestine for settlement purposes. Yoram Bar-Gal, “The Blue Box and JNF Propaganda Maps, 1930–1947,” *Israel Studies* 8, no. 1 (Spring 2003): 1–19.
- 33 Efrat Ben-Ze’ev, “Constructing Palestine’s Landscape: British Mandate Cartography” (unpublished paper, 2009).
- 34 Rona Sela, “It Took a Village,” *Ha’Aretz*, 20 May 2011, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/it-took-a-village-1.363015 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 35 Hillel Cohen, *Army of Shadows: Palestinian Collaborators with Zionism, 1917–1948* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008).
- 36 Mark Neocleous, “Off the Map: On Violence and Cartography,” *European Journal of Social Theory* 6, no. 4 (2003): 409–425; John Harley, “Maps, Knowledge, and Power,” in *The Iconography of Landscape: Essays on the Symbolic Representation, Design, and Use of Past Environments*, ed. Denis Cosgrove and Stephen Daniels (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1988), 277–312; Mark Monmonier, *How to Lie with Maps* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1991).
- 37 In considering the Israeli-Palestinian case, Yair Wallach views maps as constructions involving inscriptions, practices, narratives, and performances in which “[t]he meaning of the map is therefore not inherent but rather dependent on its discursive context”; yet he questions the value of “‘counter-mapping’ as a tool of resistance.” Yair Wallach, “Trapped in Mirror-Images: The Rhetoric of Maps in Israel/Palestine,” *Political Geography* 30, no. 7 (2011): 359–61. In considering Palestinian and Israeli use and production of maps, Wallach argues for a “de-territorialized” reading of political maps as “empty signifiers.” Maps are texts that are invested with multiple meanings, emotions, and values. Although this is true at one level, even if detached from reality, Wallach presents the various readings of a map as acts of co-equals and neglects to take into account the element of power as a determining factor in the use of maps, as though maps had only symbolic and emotional value. Palestinians no doubt continue to press their case and use maps as a testimony to combat Zionist settlement expansion and erasure of their history, yet they lack the power to apply map reading in any concrete situation, such as political negotiations, even though the map could be considered a mobilizing element in nationalist discourse, as asserted by Wallach. In contrast, Ariel Handel captures the essence of the argument concerning power and maps by distinguishing between the use value and the absolute value of maps. Ariel Handel, “Where, Where To, and When in the Occupied Territories: An Introduction to Geography of Disaster,” in *The Power of Inclusive Exclusion: Anatomy of Israeli Rule in the Occupied*

Palestinian Territories, ed. Adi Ophir, Michal Givoni, and Sari Hanafi (New York: Zone Books, 2009), 179–222. Absolute value is the measured distance between two points, whereas use value refers to the experience endured in travelling a specified distance, such as the time spent in going from one point to another. As shown in the discussion of time below, use value is crucial and is determined by political and military criteria: “These maps present concretely Israel’s expansion at the expense of the Palestinians, and their importance is clear. Nevertheless, this manner of mapping has a few weaknesses and is even more remarkable in light of the state of affairs in the OPT today. First, these maps assume that both sides – Palestinian and Israeli – share the same space. This is a problematic assumption, which will be discussed below. Second, underlying the maps is the assumption that the conflict is a zero-sum game in which every piece of land taken from one side is added to the balance of the other. That assumption – which makes it possible to portray areas in the map as ‘Israeli’ or ‘Palestinian’ and to mark clear boundaries distinguishing one from another – causes confusion by creating an imaginary system between the two sides. These weaknesses derive from the fact that the maps present the *absolute value* of space instead of its *use value*.” Handel, “Where, Where To, and When,” 180 (emphasis in original). In an examination of village life in pre-1948 Palestine as portrayed by Palestinian refugees in memorial books, anthropologist Rochelle Davis shows that the maps represent the shared ideals of the community and are anchored in nationalist discourse about displacement, loss of land, and destruction of places: “Through these accounts, the places and names take on meanings beyond their roles as just location markers; instead they become signifiers and ideographs of a specific past embodied in the name, and embedded in their social construction and transmission.” Rochelle Davis, “Mapping the Past, Recreating the Homeland: Memories of Village Places in pre-1949 Palestine,” in *Nakba: Palestine, 1948, and the Claims of Memory*, ed. Ahmad H. Sa’di and Lila Abu-Lughod (New York: Columbia University Press, 2007), 62. Digital technology has enabled the disenfranchised Palestinians to react by producing and disseminating counter-versions of Palestine’s maps that contain detailed historical data collected by the British on property ownership, population enumeration, and village statistics. This counter-mapping makes it possible to identify the extent of the destruction of Palestinian villages and the confiscation of

Arab land. See: Salman Abu-Sitta, *Atlas of Palestine, 1917–1966* (London: Palestine Land Society, 2010); Applied Research Institute of Jerusalem (ARIJ), *A Geopolitical Atlas of the Occupied Palestinian Territory* (Jerusalem: ARIJ, 2009). Other examples of counter-mapping initiatives by non-Palestinian geographers are discussed in Helga Tawil-Souri, “Mapping Israel/Palestine,” *Political Geography* 30, no. 8 (2012): 57–60.

38 Harley, “Maps, Knowledge, and Power,” 301. See also Jeremy W. Crampton, “Maps as Social Constructions: Power, Communication, and Visualization,” *Progress in Human Geography* 25, no. 2 (June 2001): 235–252.

39 The cartographic erasure and destruction of more than 400 villages from Palestine’s landscape following the flight and expulsion of their Arab inhabitants was a major undertaking of Zionist institutions such as the Israel Land Administration, the Jewish National Fund, and the Israel Archaeological Survey Society. See Aron Shai, “The Fate of Abandoned Arab Villages in Israel, 1965–1969,” *History and Memory* 18, no. 2 (Fall/Winter 2006): 86–106. Maps are also powerful tools of indoctrination and hegemony in a more fundamental way; they are used to project a past and describe a present so as to inculcate the young in the values of the dominant group. In *Palestine in Israeli School Books*, Israeli educator Nurit Peled-Elhanan explores the role of the education system in socializing young Israelis into a Zionist territorial identity through propaganda, in which maps occupy a central place. By performing multimodal semiotic and textual analysis of maps, pictures, and images printed in geography textbooks used in middle and high schools, she is able to show the peripheral place and the “cartographic exclusion” of the Palestinians in the history and landscape of Palestine and later Israel both pre- and post-1967. Current maps of Palestine in Israeli schools thus impersonalize the Palestinians, Judaize and de-Arabize the country through changes to the topography and the names of places on the maps, and adopt a narrative of progress for the Jews and stagnation for the Arabs. Nurit Peled-Elhanan, *Palestine in Israeli School Books: Ideology and Propaganda in Education* (London: I. B. Tauris, 2012).

40 Laleh Khalili, “The Location of Palestine in Global Counterinsurgencies,” *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 42, no. 3 (2010): 415.

41 Khalili, *Time in the Shadows*, 185.

42 Khalili, *Time in the Shadows*, 185–86. See also Young, “Otherwise Occupied.” The wall itself has resulted in the expropriation of 10

- percent of Palestinian lands. Bearing in mind that the West Bank and Gaza constituted 28 percent of the area of Mandate Palestine, land expropriation for roads, the wall, and above all new settlements is expected to reduce the size of the Palestinian enclaves to no more than 45 percent of the area of the West Bank, which is almost 15 percent of the area of historical Palestine.
- 43 Glenn Bowman, "Israel's Wall and the Logic of Encystation: Sovereignty Exception or Wild Sovereignty?" *European Journal of Anthropology* 50 (2003): 129.
- 44 Ron Smith, "Graduated Incarceration: The Israeli Occupation in Subaltern Geopolitical Perspective," *Geoforum* 42, no. 3 (May 2011): 316–328.
- 45 Eyal Weizman, *Hollow Land: Israel's Architecture of Occupation* (London: Verso, 2007); Rafi Segal and Eyal Weizman, eds., *A Civilian Occupation: The Politics of Israeli Architecture* (London: Verso, 2003). See also Weizman's series of eleven articles on the "politics of verticality" on *OpenDemocracy* (24 April–2 May 2002), online at www.opendemocracy.net/conflict-politics/verticality/debate.jsp (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 46 Weizman, *Hollow Land*, 288.
- 47 The central point underlying Weizman's work relates to his notion of contradictions. The relation between state power and Israel's settlement policies and occupation of the West Bank is not to be understood in terms of a one-to-one correspondence, with the former determining the latter. The relation between space and power "is responding to many and diffused forces and influences; space is the product of conflicting interests." Eyal Weizman, interview by Konstantin Kastrissianakis, "Beyond Colonialism: Israeli/Palestinian Space," *Re-Public*, 27 September 2007, online in Greek at www.republic.gr/?p=187 (accessed 28 April 2016) and in English at www.nettime.org/Lists-Archives/nettime-l-0710/msg00001.html (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 48 Eyal Weizman, "5. Optical Urbanism," *OpenDemocracy*, 27 April 2002, online at www.opendemocracy.net/ecology-politics/verticality/article_804.js0 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 49 A similar point is made by Btihaj Ajana, who remarks that "discipline and control are being merged together within the realm of biopolitics through the hybridisation of management techniques and the dispersion of networks of control." Btihaj Ajana, "Surveillance and Biopolitics," *Electronic Journal of Sociology* 7 (2005), 7. This can be seen through the use of CCTV in urban centres and in the surveillance of roads. As part of its privatisation efforts, the Israeli military has devised a new course to train civilians in the use of its surveillance drones, which are marketed worldwide. It is important to point out that there is a close link between the training program, the Israeli military, and the civilian companies chosen to train operators in the use of the drones. See: Yuval Azoulay, "Civilians from Military Firms to Learn to Fly Drones," *Ha'Aretz*, 26 December 2007, online at www.haaretz.com/civilians-from-military-firms-to-learn-to-fly-drones-1.235965 (accessed 28 April 2016); David Fulghum and Robert Wall, "UAV's Spotlighted as Defense Priority," *Aviation Week and Space Technology*, 11 February 2002, online at aviationweek.com/awin/uavs-spotlighted-defense-priority (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 50 Mbembe writes: "Late-modern colonial occupation differs in many ways from early-modern occupation, particularly in its combining of the disciplinary, the biopolitical, and the necropolitical. The most accomplished form of necropower is the contemporary colonial occupation of Palestine." Achille Mbembe, "Necropolitics," *Public Culture* 15, no. 1 (2003), 27. Similar points are made by Derek Gregory and Honaida Ghanim. See: Derek Gregory, "Palestine and the War on Terror," *Comparative Studies of South Asia, Africa, and the Middle East* 42, no. 1 (2004): 185–198; Honaida Ghanim, "Thanatopolitics: The Case of the Colonial Occupation of Palestine," in *Thinking Palestine*, ed. Ronit Lentin (London: Zed Books, 2008), 65–81.
- 51 Haim Yacobi, "In-Between Surveillance and Spatial Protest: The Production of Space in the 'Mixed City' of Lod," *Surveillance and Society* 2, no. 1 (2004): 62.
- 52 Yael Berda, "Managing Dangerous Populations: Colonial Legacies of Security and Surveillance," *Sociological Forum* 28, no. 3 (Sept. 2013): 627–630.
- 53 Ophir, Givoni, and Hanafi (2009) argue that colonial governance operates through "inclusive exclusion," as it is more interested in excluding particular populations through restrictions on mobility and access to territory, than including them. Ophir, Givoni, and Hanafi, eds., *Power of Inclusive Exclusion*.
- 54 Nadia Abu-Zahra and Adah Kay, *Unfree in Palestine: Registration, Documentation, and Movement Restriction* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2013), 21.
- 55 Anat Leibler, "'You Must Know Your Stock': Census as Surveillance Practice in 1948 and 1967," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 239–256.

- 56 Jennifer Loewenstein, "Identity and Movement Control in the OPT," *Forced Migration Review* 26 (2006): 24–25; Human Rights Watch (HRW), "Forget about Him, He's Not Here": *Israel's Control of Palestinian Residency in the West Bank and Gaza* (New York: HRW, February 2012), 17–18, online at www.hrw.org/report/2012/02/05/forget-about-him-hes-not-here/israels-control-palestinian-residency-west-bank-and (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 57 HRW, *Forget about Him*, 17–18.
- 58 In Irus Braverman, "Civilized Borders: A Study of Israel's New Crossing Administration," *Antipode* 43, no. 2 (Mar. 2011): 283.
- 59 Colin J. Bennett and David Lyon, eds., *Playing the Identity Card: Surveillance, Security, and Identification in Global Perspective* (London: Routledge, 2009); David Lyon, *Identifying Citizens: ID Cards as Surveillance* (Cambridge: Polity, 2008).
- 60 See "Remembering Mahmoud Darwish," *Electronic Intifada*, 11 August 2008, online at electronicintifada.net/content/remembering-mahmoud-darwish/7663 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 61 Ethan Bronner, "Mahmoud Darwish, Leading Palestinian Poet, Is Dead at 67," *New York Times*, 10 August 2008, online at www.nytimes.com/2008/08/11/world/middleeast/11darwish.html (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 62 See Nadia Abu-Zahra, "Identity Card and Coercion in Palestine," in *Fear: Critical Geopolitic and Everyday Life*, ed. Rachel Pain and Susan J. Smith (Burlington, VT: Ashgate, 2008), 175–193.
- 63 Abu-Zahra and Kay, *Unfree in Palestine*.
- 64 Hillel Cohen, "The Matrix of Surveillance in Times of National Conflict: The Israeli-Palestinian Case," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban.
- 65 Attila Somfalvi, "Biometric Database To Be Formed in Israel," *YNetNews.Com*, 3 August 2008, online at www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3577046,00.html (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 66 Tawil-Souri, "Orange, Green, and Blue: Color-Coded Paperwork for Palestinian Population Control," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 220.
- 67 Usama Halabi, "Legal Analysis and Critique of Some Surveillance Methods Used by Israel," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 199–218.
- 68 Amira Hass, "In the Name of Security, but Not for Its Sake," *Ha'Aretz*, 20 September 2006, online at www.haaretz.com/in-the-name-of-security-but-not-for-its-sake-1.197668 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 69 Allison Brown, "Movement Restrictions in the West Bank," *Social and Legal Studies* 13, no. 4 (2004): 513.
- 70 Nurhan Abujidi, "Surveillance and Spatial Flows in the Occupied Palestinian Territories," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 233.
- 71 Joel Greenberg, "Double Take: Airport Security Designed to Delay," *Ha'Aretz*, 6 July 2012, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/2.458/double-take-airport-security-designed-to-delay-1.449230 (accessed 29 March 2015).
- 72 ACRI, "Invasive Email Searches"; Ofra Edelman, "Shin Bet Can Continue to Access Tourists' Email upon Arrival at Ben-Gurion, AG Says," *Ha'Aretz*, 25 April 2013, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/shin-bet-can-continue-to-access-tourists-emails-upon-arrival-at-ben-gurion-ag-says-premium-1.517415 (accessed 28 April 2016). The enterprising journalist Amira Hass has reported the experience of an Arab-American traveller who was interrogated at Ben-Gurion Airport. "Do you feel more Arab or more American?" the interrogator asked, before supplying the following answer: "surely you feel more Arab. Why did you visit Israel more than once? Surely, it is cheaper to visit Canada, Venezuela, etc." The implication is that there must be a secret, illegal reason for visiting Israel/Palestine. Amira Hass, "Israel Airport Security Demands Access to Tourists' Private Email Accounts," *Ha'Aretz*, 5 June 2012, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/israel-airport-security-demands-access-to-tourists-private-email-accounts-premium-1.434509 (accessed 26 April 2016).
- 73 Julie Peteet, "Stealing Time," *Middle East Report* 38 (Fall 2008): 14.
- 74 Amal Jamal, "On the Troubles of Racialized Time," in *Giz'anut be-Yisra'el [Racism in Israel]*, ed. Yehoudah Shenhav and Yossi Yonah (Jerusalem: Van Leer Institute and ha-Kibbutz ha-meuhad, 2008), 348–380.
- 75 Giorgio Agamben, *State of Exception* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2005).
- 76 Jamal, "On the Troubles," 376.
- 77 Peteet, "Stealing Time," 14.
- 78 Livia Wick, "The Practice of Waiting under Closure in Palestine," *City and Society* 23, s1 (Sep. 2011): 28
- 79 Wick, "The Practice of Waiting."
- 80 Nasser Abourahme, "Spatial Collisions and Discordant Temporalities: Everyday Life between Camp and Checkpoint," *International Journal of Urban and Regional Studies* 35, no. 2 (2011): 455.
- 81 The practice of targeted assassination continues to this day and is carried out using sophisticated surveillance technologies such as drones that track down and assassinate Palestinians who appear on Israel's list of wanted people. It is estimated that between

- 2000 and 2008 Israel assassinated 400 individuals using the extrajudicial technique of targeted killings. See: Elia Zureik and Anita Vitullo, *Targeting to Kill: Israel's Undercover Units* (Jerusalem and Washington, DC: Palestine Human Rights Center and Center for Policy Analysis on Palestine, 1992); Brian Whitaker, "Assassination Method: Surveillance Drone and a Hellfire Missile," *Guardian*, 22 March 2004, online at www.theguardian.com/world/2004/mar/23/israel6 (accessed 28 April 2016); Neve Gordon, *Israel's Occupation* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008).
- 82 Tomer Zarchin, "Secret Police Unit Monitoring Israeli Citizens," *Ha'Aretz*, 13 October 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/secret-police-unit-monitoring-israeli-citizens-1.6196 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 83 As quoted in Jack Houry, Jonathan Lis, and Liel Kyzer, "Groups Decry Police Undercover Unit 'Targeting Arabs,'" *Ha'Aretz*, 14 October 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/groups-decry-police-undercover-unit-targeting-arabs-1.6165 (accessed 28 April 2016).
- 84 Zvika Dror, *Ha-Mista'arvim shel ha-Palmach* [The 'Arabists' of the Palmach] (Tel Aviv: Misrad ha-bitahon and ha-Kibbutz ha-meuhad, 1986).
- 85 Akiva Novik, "60 Years Later, Spies' Lives Revealed," *YNetNews.Com*, 20 February 2011, online at www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4031176,00.html (accessed 29 April 2016); Dan Raviv and Yossi Melman, *Spies for Armageddon: Inside Israel's Secret Wars* (Sea Cliff, NY: Levant Books, 2014). In a 2009 article in Hebrew, Arab author and journalist Sayed Kashua published an interesting commentary on the conduct of the *mista'ravim* in the form of a parody. He tells his readers (including the *mista'ravim* themselves) that the Arabs are quite aware of undercover agents in their midst who masquerade as native Arabs. The *mista'ravim* are trained to speak in the local dialect and to behave and look like Arabs of days gone by. The irony, Kashua writes, is that these transparent and ludicrous performances are a poor imitation, if not a caricature, of present-day Arabs, and it is these performances that give them away in the eyes of the local Arab population. Sayed Kashua, "How To Be an Arab," *Ha'Aretz*, 15 October 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/sayed-kashua-how-to-be-an-arab-1.6045 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 86 Hillel Cohen, *Army of Shadows: Palestinian Collaboration with Zionism, 1917-1948* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008).
- 87 For a discussion of extrajudicial killings of Palestinians by Palestinians in the occupied territories, see B'Tselem, *Collaborators in the Occupied Territories: Human Rights Abuses and Violations* (Jerusalem: B'Tselem, January 1994).
- 88 Cohen, *Army of Shadows*, 158.
- 89 Hillel Cohen, *Good Arabs: The Israeli Security Agencies and Israeli Arabs, 1948-1967* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2010).
- 90 Ahmad H. Sa'di, "The Politics of 'Collaboration': Israel's Control of a National Minority and Indigenous Resistance," *Holy Land Studies* 4, no. 2 (Nov. 2005): 7-26. Using archival material, Sa'di traces the role of collaborators in aiding the state in its formative years of selectively incorporating the Palestinian minority through "minimal hegemony." That is, Palestinians would be able to exercise a form of citizenship not predicated on acceptance of the state's national goals as dictated by dominant Zionist ideology as long as the Palestinian minority refrained from actively opposing such an ideology.
- 91 It was only in 2005 that the Ministry of Education removed from its midst the Shin Bet operatives who were responsible for screening teachers in the Arab sector for political orientations, although it is not clear whether the Shin Bet input into hiring and firing Arab teachers has been completely eliminated. Yulie Khromchenko, "Ministry Decides Shin Bet Will No Longer Scrutinize Arab Educators," *Ha'Aretz*, 6 January 2005, online at www.haaretz.com/ministry-decides-shin-bet-will-no-longer-scrutinize-arab-educators-1.146265 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 92 Cohen, *Good Arabs*.
- 93 See: Halabi. "Legal Analysis"; Ahmad H. Sa'di, "Ominous Designs: Israel's Strategies of Controlling the Palestinians during the First Two Decades," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban; Ahmad H. Sa'di, *Through Surveillance: The Genesis of Israeli Policies of Population Management, Surveillance, and Political Control towards the Palestinian Minority* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2013).
- 94 Yossi Melman, "Shin Bet to Palestinian: Collaborate or Go to Jail," *Ha'Aretz*, 4 September 2008, online at www.haaretz.com/print-edition/features/shin-bet-to-palestinian-collaborate-or-go-to-jail-1.253204 (accessed 29 April 2016); "WHO: Israel Turning Away Sick Gazans, Who Die in 'Avoidable Tragedies,'" *Ha'Aretz*, 1 April 2008, online at www.haaretz.com/news/who-israel-turning-away-sick-gazans-who-die-in-avoidable-tragedies-1.243108 (accessed 29 April 2016).

- 95 Chaim Levinson, "Israel Has 101 Different Types of Permits Governing Palestinian Movement," *Ha'Aretz*, 23 December 2011, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-has-101-different-types-of-permits-governing-palestinian-movement-1.403039 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 96 Halabi, "Legal Analysis."
- 97 Lina Jamoul, "Palestine – In Search of Dignity," *Antipodes* 36, no. 4 (Sept. 2004): 581.
- 98 Abujidi, "Surveillance and Spatial Flows."
- 99 Eilat Maoz, "Profiting Off War: A Look into the World of Israeli Arms Dealing," trans. Guy Eliav, *+972 Magazine*, 27 July 2013, online at 972mag.com/economic-strength-is-more-than-a-rhetorical-pun-its-a-work-plan/76488/ (accessed 29 April 2016). See also Jonathan Cook, "'The Lab': Israel Tests Weapons, Tactics on Captive Palestinian Population," *Washington Report on Middle East Affairs*, September 2013, 16–17, online at www.wrmea.org/2013-september/the-lab-israel-tests-weapons-tactics-on-captive-palestinian-population.html (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 100 Stephen Graham, "Laboratories of War: Surveillance and U.S.-Israeli collaboration in War and Security," in *Surveillance and Control*, ed. Zureik, Lyon, and Abu-Laban, 137. Graham demonstrates that military technologies of surveillance are making their way into urban settings, thus blurring the division between civilian and military sectors. However, during times of conflict – whether in Iraq, Afghanistan, or Palestine – third world regions present an "unclean" urban terrain of guerrilla warfare, where regular armies find it difficult to operate. According to Graham, "Palestinian cities are portrayed as potentially impenetrable, unknowable spaces which challenge the three-dimensional gaze of the IDF's [Israel Defense Force's] high-technology surveillance systems and lie beyond much of its heavy-duty weaponry." Graham, 70.
- 101 Graham, "Laboratories of War," 135. The Israeli impact goes beyond Americans copying Israeli urban warfare tactics to include an ideological component reflected in the "war on terror" campaign of President George W. Bush's administration as well as pre-emptive war and targeted assassinations, which have been condemned by human rights organizations and experts in international law. The upshot of this, according to Graham, has been the "Palestinianization of Iraq," which "involved the various Iraqi insurgencies and militias directly imitating the tactics of Hamas or Hezbollah as well as the US military directly imitating the IDF."
- 102 See, for example, Stephen Graham, "Foucault's Boomerang: The New Military Urbanism," *Development Dialogue* 58 (2012): 37–48; McCoy, *Policing America's Empire*; Khalili, *Time in the Shadows*; and Georgina Sinclair and Chris A. Williams, "'Home and Away': The Cross-Fertilisation between 'Colonial' and 'British' Policing, 1921–85," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 35, no. 2 (2007): 221–238.
- 103 On the "boomerang" effect, see Michel Foucault, *"Society Must Be Defended": Lectures at the Collège de France, 1975–1976* (New York: Picador, 2003); Graham, "Foucault's Boomerang." On the U.S. case, see McCoy, *Policing America's Empire*.
- 104 Noam Sheizaf, "Occupation Comes Home: What Was a Military Surveillance Vehicle Doing in TLV Last Night?" *+972 Magazine*, 1 July 2012, online at 972mag.com/occupation-comes-home-what-was-an-idf-surveillance-vehicle-doing-in-tlv-last-night/49842/ (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 105 Ofra Edelman and Roy Arad, "Report: Police Intelligence Told to Target Israeli Arabs Joining Social Protests," *Ha'Aretz*, 29 July 2012, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/report-police-intelligence-told-to-target-israeli-arabs-joining-social-protests-1.444790 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 106 Quoted in Roy Arad, "When Inspectors Become Detectives: Hunting Palestinians on the Beaches of Tel Aviv," *Ha'Aretz*, 5 August 2012, online at www.haaretz.com/israel-news/when-inspectors-become-detectives-hunting-palestinians-on-the-beaches-of-tel-aviv-1.456145 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 107 Shahar Ilan, "'Big Brother Law' Allows Biggest Database in West," *Ha'Aretz*, 18 December 2007, online at www.haaretz.com/big-brother-law-allows-biggest-database-in-west-1.235428 (accessed 29 April 2016); Shahar Ilan, "Police Wiretaps Climb Sharply in Peripheral Areas," *Ha'Aretz*, 18 May 2008, online at www.haaretz.com/police-wiretaps-climb-sharply-in-peripheral-areas-1.246015 (accessed 29 April 2016); Shahar Ilan, "Under 'Big Brother Law,' Telecom Firms Would Tell All to Police," *Ha'Aretz*, 14 August 2008, online at www.haaretz.com/under-big-brother-law-telecom-firms-would-tell-all-to-police-1.251864 (accessed 29 April 2016); Shahar Ilan, "Plan to Introduce Biometric IDs Stirs Privacy Debate," *Ha'Aretz*, 13 March 2009, online at www.haaretz.com/plan-to-introduce-biometric-ids-stirs-privacy-debate-1.272030 (accessed 29 April 2016); B. Michael, "Stupid Big Brother," *YNetNews.Com*, 25 December 2007, online at www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3486363,00.

- html (accessed 29 April 2016); Yuval Yoaz, "Court in Session in the Wake of Big Brother," *Ha'Aretz*, 6 December 2007, online at www.haaretz.com/print-edition/features/court-in-session-in-the-wake-of-big-brother-1.234686 (accessed 29 April 2016); Yuval Yoaz, "Secret Clause Lets Shin Bet Get Data from Cell Phone Firms," *Ha'Aretz*, 24 September 2007, online at www.haaretz.com/secret-clause-lets-shin-bet-get-data-from-cell-phone-firms-1.229937 (accessed 29 April 2016); and "A Major Invasion of Privacy," *Ha'Aretz*, 19 December 2007, online at www.haaretz.com/a-major-invasion-of-privacy-1.235536 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 108 Andrew Stevens, "Surveillance Policies, Practices, and Technologies in Israel and the Occupied Palestinian Territories: Assessing the Security State," Working Paper, November 2011, 7, online at www.sscqueens.org/sites/default/files/2011-11-Stevens-WPIV_0.pdf (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 109 Electronic Privacy Information Center (EPIC) and Privacy International, "Privacy and Human Rights Report 2006 – State of Israel" (n.p.: EPIC and Privacy International, 2007), online at www.worldlii.org/int/journals/EPICPrivHR/2006/PHR2006-State.html (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 110 Nicky Hager, "Israel's Omniscient Ears: Desert Base Listens to the World Talking," *Le Monde Diplomatique*, September 2010, online at mondediplo.com/2010/09/04israelbase (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 111 Hager, "Israel's Omniscient Ears; see also Yossi Melman, "Foreign Report: Israel Has One of World's Largest 'Eavesdropping' Intel Bases," *Ha'Aretz*, 5 September 2010, online at www.haaretz.com/foreign-report-israel-has-one-of-world-s-largest-eavesdropping-intel-bases-1.312198 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 112 Ilan, "Big Brother Law."
- 113 Biometrics, as commentators note, establishes a closer link between the biological and political, forging what is known as the biopolitical. Nitzan Lebovic and Avner Pinchuk, "The State of Israel and the Biometric Database Law: Political Centrism and the Post-Democratic State" (Jerusalem: Israel Democracy Institute, June 2010), online at en.idi.org.il/analysis/articles/the-state-of-israel-and-the-biometric-database-law-political-centrism-and-the-post-democratic-state (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 114 "Israel Launches Controversial Biometric Database," *Privacy International*, 22 July 2013, online at www.privacyinternational.org/node/435 (accessed 29 April 2016). Jonathan J. Klinger, "Israel to Start Collecting Fingerprints from All Citizens," *+972 Magazine*, 4 June 2011, online at 972mag.com/israel-to-start-collecting-fingerprints-from-all-citizens/15686/ (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 115 Simone Wilson, "Israel's New Biometric Database Would Be Most Expansive in Western World," *Jewish Journal*, 26 June 2013, online at www.jewishjournal.com/hella_tel_aviv/item/israels_new_biometric_database_would_be_most_expansive_in_western_world (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 116 Ephraim Yaar and Tamar Hermann, "Peace Index, October 2013" (Jerusalem and Tel Aviv: Israel Democracy Institute and Tel Aviv University, 2013), online at en.idi.org.il/media/2792757/Peace%20Index%20October%202013%20-%20Eng.pdf (accessed 29 April 2016). See also: Lahav Harkov, "Poll: Most Israelis Think U.S. Is Spying on Them," *Jerusalem Post*, 4 November 2013, online at www.jpost.com/National-News/Poll-Most-Israelis-think-US-is-spying-on-them-330558 (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 117 Maagar Mochot survey on establishing a biometric database, published October 2009 in Hebrew at www.maagar-mochot.co.il, no longer available.
- 118 Privacy International, "National Privacy Ranking 2007 – Leading Surveillance Societies around the World," online at observatoriodeseguranca.org/files/phrcomp_sort.pdf (accessed 29 April 2016).
- 119 Brown, "Movement Restrictions," 516.
- 120 Wick writes: "Palestine under closure seems to be transforming gender practices by giving women greater influence in their affinal families, making them responsible for the care of their children with little help from the extended family. The individualized responsibilities allow them to recode their productive and reproductive labour as vital for the continuity of the family and community." Wick, "The Practice of Waiting," 31.
- 121 Kaplan, "Panopticon in Poona," 93.
- 122 Giorgio Agamben, "Security and Terror," *Theory and Event* 5, no. 4 (2002): 2.